IMMIGRATION AND THE DIRECT CARE WORKFORCE

MARCH 2025

In a recent New York Times article¹ that drew on PHI's research, a long-term care provider from Dallas, Texas, reported that 80 percent of the direct care workers he hires are immigrants: "We don't go out looking for people who are immigrants," he told the Times. "We go out hiring people who answer the call — and they are all immigrants."

Like the U.S. economy overall, our nation's long-term care system is <u>powered by immigrants.</u>² More than one in four direct care workers <u>are immigrants</u>³—with a much higher proportion in some regions. These workers provide vital services and supports to millions of Americans.

Yet, the Trump Administration is on a course that would decimate the U.S. immigration system. The Administration seeks to radically restrict immigration,⁴ and the President has promised to conduct "the largest domestic deportation operation in American history," targeting not just migrants without work authorization but also those covered by programs such as <u>Temporary Protected Status</u>⁵ (among others). The Administration is also pursuing efforts to <u>denaturalize current citizens.⁶</u>

Policies that displace immigrants from our country or otherwise prevent them from doing their jobs will have an outsized impact on long-term care, devastating workers, their families, and millions of Americans who depend on long-term care.

Immigrants are a Critical, Growing Part of the Direct Care Workforce

Immigrants play <u>an essential role</u>² in ensuring that older adults and people with disabilities receive quality care. In recent years, immigrants have comprised a growing segment of the direct care workforce, increasing from 21 percent in 2011 to 28 percent in 2022. Even more immigrants will be needed to help fill <u>nearly a million new direct care jobs</u>⁸ within the next decade—as, based on demographic shifts, <u>the number of U.S.-born workers entering the workforce declines.</u>⁹

Research demonstrates the value of immigrant direct care workers for the U.S. long-term care system and for individuals' health and quality of life:

- Increased immigration has been shown to lead to higher staffing levels in nursing homes, alleviating workforce shortages and <u>improving care quality and health outcomes</u>¹⁰ for nursing home residents.
- Conversely, punitive immigration restrictions and rhetoric <u>create a chilling effect¹¹</u>—even for the vast majority of immigrant direct care workers who have valid work authorization—that reduces staffing levels in nursing homes, and may exaggerate the overall shortage of direct care workers (including in home care and other settings).
- Immigrant workers remain in direct care positions longer than U.S.-born workers, providing important workforce stability and continuity of care. 12



Harsh Immigration Policies Will Challenge Care... and the U.S. Economy

Immigration policies that drive direct care workers out of the long-term care workforce will create massive economic and caregiving challenges for millions of families. As direct care workers are deported, prevented from entering the country, lose their work authorization, or leave the workforce due to fears of immigration enforcement, ongoing workforce challenges¹³ will only worsen. Employers will struggle even more to find and retain workers, leading to greater caseloads, burnout among current direct care workers, and more workers being driven to leave this field.

To fill the gap, family members will be forced to leave the workforce to care for their loved ones, impacting economic wellbeing (disproportionately for women) and undermining the economy overall.¹⁴ Many individuals who cannot find care at home will be institutionalized, at significantly greater cost to themselves¹⁵ and placing greater burden on programs like Medicaid. Many others will simply go without care, with far-reaching impacts on their health and well-being, 16 including greater use of acute care services (like hospitalizations and emergency room visits) that drive up public health care expenditures.

A Call to Action:

Punitive immigration policies will undermine the contributions of immigrant direct care workers. It is essential to support these caregivers and the vital work they do for American families. We call on Congress to take action against the Administration's efforts to dismantle our immigration system, which will cause irreparable harm to our nation's long-term care workforce and our overall economy.

As immigration enforcement efforts widen, long-term care employers have been making preparations. for potential raids. States should distribute guidance materials—such as this Maryland memorandum¹⁸ and resources from the National Immigration Law Center designed for healthcare providers, consumers, and workplaces²⁰—to ensure that organizations and immigrant direct care workers understand their rights and are as prepared as possible for ongoing shifts in immigration policy.

- "A Chill Sets In for Undocumented Workers, and Those Who Hire Them." New York Times, March 9, 2025. https://www.nytimes.com/2025/03/09/business/economy/immigrant-workers-deportation-fears.html.
 Congressional Budget Office. "Effects of the Immigration Surge on the Federal Budget and the Economy." July 2024. https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2024-07/60165-Immigration.pdf. PHI. "Workforce Data Center: Race and Ethnicity and Citizenship." Accessed March 17, 2025. https://www.phinational.org/policy-research/workforce-data-center/#war-Race+and+Ethnicity&tab=National+Data&natvar=Citizenship.
 National Immigration Forum. "Trump's First 100 Days: Potential Immigrations." January 2025. https://immigrationforum.org/article/trumps-first-100-days-potential-immigration-actions." January 2025. https://immigrationforum.org/article/trumps-first-100-days-potential-immigration-actions."
 "Migrants with Temporary Status Live In Fear amid Trump's Crackdown." NBC News, January 25, 2025. https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/immigrants-protected-legal-status-trump-era-rcna188754.
 "Trump Resumes Threat to Denaturalize Citizens." USA Today, January 27, 2025. https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2025/01/27/trump-resumes-threat-to-denaturalize-citizens/77905612007/.
 PHI. "Bridging the Gap: Enhancing Support for Immigrant Direct Care Workers." September 2023. https://www.phinational.org/resource/bridging-the-gap-enhancing-support-for-immigrant-direct-care-workers/.
 PHI. "Workforce Data Center: Employment Projections." Accessed March 17, 2025. https://www.phinational.org/policy-research/workforce-data-center/#tab=National+Data&natvar=Employment+Projections.
 "Immigrants Will Be America's Only Source of Labor Force Growth." Forbes, October 16, 2024. https://www.forbes.com/sites/stuartanderson/2024/10/16/immigrants-will-be-americas-only-source-of-labor-force-growth/.

 D. National Bureau of Economic Research. "Immigration, The Long-Term Care Workforce, and Elder Outcomes in the U.S." February 2023. https://www.nber.org/papers/w30960.

 D. G

- https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113305.

 8. PHI. "Direct Care Workers in the United States: Key Facts 2024." September 2024. https://www.phinational.org/resource/direct-care-workers-in-the-united-states-key-facts-2024/.

 8. National Partnership for Women & Families. "The Cost of Inaction: How a Lack of Family Care Policies Burdens the U.S. Economy and Families." July 2021. https://nationalpartnership.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/cost-of-inaction-lack-of-family-care-burdens-families.pdf.

 8. KFF. "The Affordability of Long-Term Care and Support Services: Findings from a KFF Survey." November 14, 2023. https://www.kff.org/health-costs/poll-finding/the-affordability-of-long-term-care-and-support-services/.

 8. Chong, Natalie, Ilhom Akobirshoev, Joseph Caldwell, H. Stephen Kaye, and Monika Mitra. "The Relationship Between Unmet Need for Home and Community-Based Services and Health and Community Living Outcomes." Disability and Health Journal 15, no. 2 (April 2022): 101222. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dhjo.2021.101222.

 8. "LTC Facilities Should Prepare for 'Silent Immigration Raids'." McKnight's Long-Term Care News, February 6, 2025. https://www.mcknights.com/news/ltc-facilities-should-prepare-for-silent-immigration-raids/.

 8. Maryland Attorney General. "Healthcare Provider Guidance on Immigration Enforcement." January 2025. https://www.marylandattorneygeneral.gov/News%20Documents/012825_25_Healthcare_Guidance.pdf.

 8. National Immigration Law Center. "Health Care Providers and Immigration Enforcement: Know Your Rights, Know Your Patients' Rights." January 2025. https://www.nilc.org/resources/healthcare-provider-and-patients-rights-imm-enf/.

 8. National Immigration Law Center. "A Guide for Employers: What to Do if Immigration Comes to Your Workplace." January 2025. https://www.nilc.org/resources/a-guide-for-employers-what-to-do-if-immigration-comes-to-your-workplace/.

